FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

AUGUST 5, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Absent:
Darrell J. Haire (District 4)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney
John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

James Hall, Fire Chief

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Bishop O. T. Johnson, Deliverance Temple Word of Faith Christian Center, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Worthy presented Bishop Johnson with the All American City Pin and the City Medallion.

MAYOR ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Mayor Pitts announced that Council Member Haire was attending a conference in Dallas, Texas, and would not be present for the meeting.


Mayor Pitts introduced Mrs. Karen M. McDonald, the new City Attorney.


Council Member Massey presented Mayor Pitts on behalf of the City the All American Award which had been received in the President of the United States’ office in recognition of Fayetteville’s designation as an All American City.


Council Member Massey thanked Mr. George Breece and Mr. Jason Brady for the work they had done to make the All American Award possible.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
CONSENT:


Council Member Fogleman requested to pull Item 2.E.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.E.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of joint meeting of City Council and PWC on June 17, 2002.

B.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of July 15, 2002.

C.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of July 22, 2002.

D.
Adopt resolution seeking legislation to repeal local act regulating Firemen’s Relief Fund.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE REQUESTING LEGISLATION TO TRANSFER CONTROL OF THE FAYETTEVILLE FIREMEN’S RELIEF FUND FROM THE LOCAL BOARD OF TRUSTEES TO THE NORTH CAROLINA STATE FIREMEN’S ASSOCIATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-051.

E.
Pulled for discussion.

F.
Approve Task Authorization with Construction Dynamics Group, PC, for construction management services for Fayetteville Annexation 2002, Phase IV-B in the amount of $373,340.00 to include $41,760.00 for reimbursable expenses.  (PWC)

G.
Approve Amendment to Fiber Use Agreement (Interlocal Agreement) with County of Cumberland for fiber services to six (6) county facilities (libraries).  (PWC)

H.
Approve bid award for Fuel Oil Header Relocation Project for Butler-Warner Generation Plant to Waco, Inc., in the amount of $759,479.00.  (PWC)

Bids were received as follows:

Waco, Inc. (Sandston, VA)
$759,479.00

Quate Industrial Service, Inc. (Durham, NC)
$942,000.00

Edwards, Inc. (Spring Hope, NC)
$1,454,226.00

I.
Approve Annexation Agreement with Trinity United Methodist Church of Fayetteville, Inc.  (PWC)

J.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-4 (Appropriation of Hay Branson Program Income – Assessment Assistant).


Special Revenue Project Ordinance 99-6, approved by City Council on June 7, 1999, included funds to provide assessment payments for low- to moderate-income citizens.  This amendment is necessary to appropriate $24,865.00 of additional program revenue for use by the project.

K.
Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 2003-1 (AIP Project 3-37-0021-025 - Airport Security Grant).


This amendment funds additional security operational costs.  The source of funds is a grant from the Federal Aviation Administration ($281,843.00).  The funds will be used to reimburse increased airport security costs resulting from events on and following September 11.

L.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance 2003-1 (Governor's Crime Commission Mobile Data Computer Grant).


On June 25, 2002, the North Carolina Governor’s Crime Commission awarded the City of Fayetteville a $90,000.00 grant for the purchase of 15 mobile data computers and in-car printer.  The computers will be installed in police vehicles to facilitate field reporting and e‑citation capability.  The City is required to provide a local match of $30,000.00.  The total cost of this project is $120,000.00.  This ordinance will formally appropriate the grant proceeds and the City’s local match for the project.

M.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-1 (Appropriation of USO Demolition/Amphitheater Design).


This amendment appropriates $300,000.00 for the demolition and rehabilitation of the USO site and the initial design for the new amphitheater.  The funding source for this project is revenue received from CP&L.

N.
Adopt resolution of the City Council of the City of Fayetteville designating the Public Works Commission Purchasing Supervisor and Purchasing Agent as Deputy Finance Officers.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE DESIGNATING THE PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION PURCHASING SUPERVISOR AND PURCHASING AGENT AS DEPUTY FINANCE OFFICERS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-052.

O.
Adopt ordinances ordering demolition of the following properties:

1.
924 Ellis Street - PIN 0437-03-9382 - Owner:  Patricia Morrison and Jessie Taylor Broadnax

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-009.

2.
301 Holt Street - PIN 0437-90-1620 - Owner:  J. D.  Melvin

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-010.

3.
2009 Newark Avenue - PIN 0428-95-2564 - Owner: Arleen Smith, c/o Juanita Smith

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2002-011.

E.
Approve request for a special event sign permit by Quincy Scarborough for the Craftsmen's Christmas Festival.


Council Member Fogleman stated that for many years Mr. Quincy Scarborough had asked for signs to be allowed in the City for the Craftmen’s Christmas Festival and the City had asked Mr. Scarborough to clean up Orange Street with no response from him and therefore she was going to vote against the request based on principle.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to deny the request.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

Council Member Gonzalez inquired if the Council was penalizing the entire festival and the wrong persons instead of Mr. Scarborough.  Council Member Fogleman stated it was her understanding that Mr. Scarborough was the sponsor of the event.  Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, confirmed Council Member Fogleman’s statement.

Council Member Gonzalez inquired whether Mr. Scarborough was breaking the law or if he was doing something somebody did not like.  She stated that if a law was being broken, it should be enforced by the City.

Council Member Smith stated she did not know about breaking the law but she knew he did not work with the community and the Inspections Department.

Council Member Fogleman asked Mr. Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, to speak regarding Mr. Scarborough’s lack of cooperation.

Mr. Frank Simpson stated he was not aware of anything the Inspections Department had asked Mr. Scarborough to do that he had not done.  He stated that insofar as the neighborhood, he understood they wanted background checks done on the renters and the Inspections Department had no part in this issue.

Council Member Kirby stated the Council had recently denied a request for banners and flags and she felt that everyone should be treated equally.

Council Member Kendrick stated he wanted to be sure the Council was not being retaliatory and all the Festivals were treated the same or in his opinion the Council was being discriminatory.  He stated if all the signs were banned that would be fine because it would be the same for everyone.

Council Member Fogleman stated there had been several meetings with the residents of Orange Street and they had asked the Inspections Department and the Police Department for help and she felt the neighborhood had reached the extent of their capacity and it was time for the City to help and if this got Mr. Scarborough’s attention then so be it.

Council Member Smith stated Mr. Scarborough’s rental properties had presented problems on both Orange Street and Old Wilmington Road.  Ms. Smith stated she did not want to be discriminatory but sometimes you must take a stand and let people know a person must do what he is supposed to do or do not come looking to the City for the promotion of his business.

Council Member Gonzalez inquired of the City Attorney if there was a legal problem in saying no to Mr. Scarborough and letting others do the same thing.  She stated she was sure the Council would not deny a request for signs from the Junior League.

Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, stated it was within the Council’s discretion to approve or deny the special use permit and the issue they should focus on was what he had done in regards to this request for a special use permit and she was not sure it was appropriate to deny it based on other issues which may be occurring with his properties separate from discussing this permit.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Worthy moved to table this issue for 30 days to allow Mr. Scarborough to contact the City Manager or Mayor’s office.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


Council Member Keefe stated that if the City could not get the problems figured out within the Inspections Department, that was a separate issue, but to handle the issuance of the sign permit differently was not discrimination but extortion because the Council was making Mr. Scarborough do one thing so he could request another thing.  Mr. Keefe stated the City’s failings should not confuse the issue and the Council should solely look at the issue on the table.


Mrs. Karen McDonald, City Attorney, stated the focus on granting the special use permit should be based on the special use permit guidelines.  However, if the Council wanted to table this item for discussion, that was appropriate also.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated if Mr. Scarborough says no and we vote it down, then in future activities and votes the Council could manipulate things to get what they wanted and he did not think that was the way government should be.


Council Member Smith stated that if the Council acted tonight, Mr. Scarborough would know the Council expects him to be more cooperative and she did not want to be discriminatory but she wanted all landlords to know the Council looks out for the citizens of Fayetteville.  Council Member Smith stated that based on the City Attorney’s response she was withdrawing her second to the substitute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION SECOND:


Council Member Massey


Mayor Pitts stated that on special event signs, the Council had the discretion to allow or deny the signs, and if the Council had wanted to vote it down that would have been okay.  However, the Council had made assertions and in the face of Mr. Simpson’s response that he had had no problem with this particular type of issue with this applicant, he felt the City was in a precarious position and did not have much choice in the matter.

Council Member Massey stated each Council member should vote their conscious and take a stand one way or the other.  He stated he did not see the problem in putting this issue off for one month without any caveats, reasons, or rationales and revisiting the issue in a month would not make or break this project.

Mayor Pitts called for the vote on the motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Smith, Kirby, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Kendrick, Pitts, Gonzalez and Keefe)

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P02-31F.  Consider the rezoning from R5 Residential District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for property located on the northern side of Cliffdale Road, east of Glensford Drive.  Containing 10 acres more or less and being the property of J. P. Riddle, III, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5464, page 356, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated this property was annexed on May 20, 2002, and was initially zoned to R5.  He reviewed the current surrounding land use, the 2010 Land Use Plan, the transitional use and zoning policy concept, and the current daily traffic volume of 21,000 trips for Cliffdale Road.  Mr. Sharpe reported that if an apartment complex were built with 286 units, there would be an additional 1,896 trips per day and if it were built C1P, there would be an additional 3,000 trips per day.

Mr. Sharpe stated that both the Zoning Commission and the staff recommended denial of the rezoning to C1P because it would be an encroachment of commercial activities in a residential area and because the 2010 Land Use Plan recommended this area as high density residential.

Mayor Pitts requested that in all future rezoning requests and applications, the staff review the uses allowed in that particular zoning district because the Council should be reviewing the uses and not a proposed project.

Mr. Sharpe reviewed the allowed uses in the R5 and C1P zoning districts.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:35 p.m.


Mr. Stacy Weaver, attorney, 202 Fairway Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared on behalf of Mr. Joe Riddle.  Mr. Weaver stated the property in question was more desirable for a shopping center than for an apartment complex.  He stated that in response to the traffic issue Mr. Riddle would be offering a solution and was also willing to contribute land for an extra private road from Castle Rising Subdivision to Glensford.  Mr. Weaver stated this would give the subdivision two exits.  He stated he did not think the City could afford to take $7 million out of the tax base.


Mr. Weaver presented a petition with 103 signatures of persons who were in favor of the rezoning.


Mr. Joe Riddle, 125 Great Oaks Drive, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  Mr. Riddle stated his project could only be placed in a white collar area and would be the only project of this type within a seven-county area.  Mr. Riddle stated it was his opinion this would be good for the City of Fayetteville.


Mr. Riddle stated he had tried to meet with Three Colonies to let them know he had been in contact with the North Carolina Department of Transportation and had been trying to work out a solution whereby there could be a three-way traffic signal placed at their entrance in order to eliminate the traffic situation.


Mr. Riddle said he would have stringent restrictions placed on him by the lessors of the property as to what type businesses could be placed in the shopping center.


Council Member Kirby inquired of Mr. Riddle if he would be able to do the project without the property which had recently been denied C1P zoning, did he have contracts, and if he built would they come.


Mayor Pitts interrupted the conversation and stated it was inappropriate to ask the applicant what the property would be used for and what would be going on the property because the zoning laws did not allow it.


Council Member Kirby inquired if this was the only piece of property Mr. Riddle had on which a project like this could be developed.  Mr. Riddle responded he did not have that many pieces of property because he and his family had split, but this location was where the businesses he had been talking to wanted to go.

Mr. James Campbell, 4736 Flintcastle Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was a resident of Flintcastle and owned C1P property a half mile down the road and he felt the land should be used for the highest and best use possible.

Appearing in opposition were Ms. Barbara Hannon, 4739 Flintcastle Road, Fayetteville, NC; Ms. Lib Owen, 4610 Dow Court, Fayetteville, NC; Mr. Daniel Norman, 4601 Ile Court, Fayetteville, NC; and Mr. Chris Crain, 4507 Day Court, Fayetteville, NC.

The speakers cited traffic problems, increased crime, higher noise level, decrease in property values, destruction of forestry, lack of a safe neighborhood, and the need to protect senior citizen residents as the reasons for denial of the rezoning request.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:11 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to deny the rezoning request.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby


A discussion was held regarding the need for multiple traffic signals on Cliffdale, the fact the traffic would not decrease in the area, and the lack of communication between both sides of the issue.


Council Member Gonzalez inquired of Mr. Daniel Norman, President of the Three Colonies Homeowners Association, and Mr. Joe Riddle if they would be willing to meet and discuss the issues.  Mr. Riddle responded in the affirmative and Mr. Norman stated that Three Colonies did not want a mall.


Council Member Keefe stated strip shopping centers were not the kind of look Fayetteville was looking for and there needed to be depth for green space.  He asked the Council to reconsider the long-term affects.


Mayor Pitts stated this was both a neighborhood issue and a saturation issue because new businesses would make other businesses go under and in his opinion this was not a true expansion.


Mayor Pitts called for a vote on the motion.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Keefe)

B.
P02-34F.  Consider an application by Leon and Kim Brown for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 32-24(5), to allow a charitable institution in an R6 Residential District for property located at 603 Cedar Creek Road.  Containing .46 acres more or less and being the property of Leon and Melody Kim Brown as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4173, pages 403 and 404, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe stated this was a request for a special use permit to use the property as a place to dispense clothing, food, or other items to women involved in crisis pregnancies during the hours of 5:00 to 8:00 p.m. on Tuesdays and Thursdays and other times by appointment only.

Mr. Sharpe stated that the Zoning Commission recommended approval of the special use permit with the findings of fact that the proposed use fit in with the character of the area and was not detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood.  He reminded the Council the Planning staff did not make a recommendation on special use permits because their decision had to be based on the evidence.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:47 p.m.


After being sworn in, Mr. Ed Rogers, 4019 Clinton Road, Fayetteville, NC, and Ms. Helen Rogers, 4019 Clinton Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the special use permit.


There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:50 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the special use permit with the findings of fact as set out.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

4.
Consider adoption of a resolution confirming the assessment roll for Village Presbyterian Church and levying of the assessment.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.

RESOLUTION CONFIRMING ASSESSMENT ROLL AND LEVYING ASSESSMENT.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-053.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

5.
Consider adoption of an ordinance to amend Article XI of Chapter 16 of the City Code, Abandoned, Junked, and Nuisance Vehicles, to simplify the removal of vehicles by the City Inspections Department.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING ARTICLE XI OF CHAPTER 16 OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  ORDINANCE NO. S2002-014.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

SUSBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to refer this item to the Policy Committee.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe


A discussion ensued regarding the referral to the Policy Committee.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez) to 7 in opposition (Council Members Pitt, Kirby, Massey, Worthy, Fogleman and Kendrick)

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


UNANIMOUS (9-0)

6.
Consider request for approval of City staff assessment of 2002 Management Agenda.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

7.
Discussion of City Council meeting schedule.

Mayor Pitts presented this item.  Mr. Pitts stated he would like to streamline the Council’s meetings and would like to suggest that the meetings which are held on the first, third, and fourth Mondays be eliminated and the meeting times be set for the second and fourth Mondays preserving the public forum on the fourth Monday and eliminating the information meeting which could be held on an as‑needed basis.

MOTION:
Mayor Pitts moved to go from meetings on the first and third Mondays to meetings on the second and fourth Mondays with the public forum being held on the fourth Monday and the information meeting being held on an as-needed basis.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:


Council Member Keefe moved to hold the City Council meeting on the second and fourth Mondays with the information meeting being held once a quarter on either the first or third Monday with the public forum being held at the information meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman


Council Member Gonzalez stated her opposition to reducing the number of Council meetings when the Council had been elected to do three meetings.  A discussion was held regarding the requirement of having three City Council meetings and the changing of the public forum from a monthly basis to a quarterly basis.


Mayor Pitts informed the Council that there had not always been a third meeting and it had evolved because of the lack of efficiency and there was no mandate for the Council members to have to come to a third meeting.


Council Member Massey called for the question and it was approved by a vote of 8 in favor with Council Member Gonzalez in opposition.


Mayor Pitts called for the vote on the substitute motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Keefe and Fogleman) to 7 in opposition


Mayor Pitts called for the vote on the original motion.

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)


After discussion and a recommendation from Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, the Council reached a consensus that the effective date would be September 1, 2002.

8.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

Nominations:

A.
Board of Adjustment - 2 vacancies - 2 nominations needed


Council Member Fogleman nominated Mr. Tom Keith for the full-time position.  Council Member Worthy nominated Ms. Melanie Solomon for the full-time position.  Council Member Kirby nominated Mr. Roderick Allen King to the alternate position.

B.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 3 vacancies- 3 nominations needed (May vacancies)


Council Member Worthy moved to do away with the Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings.  Mayor Pitts stated this could not be done at this point, but could be placed on the next agenda for consideration.


No nominations were made at this time.

C.
Animal Control Board - 1 nomination needed


Council Member Kirby nominated Mr. John C. Tucker.

9.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Information on public forum responses.

B.
Festival of Flight.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Copy of letter to NC Department of Insurance applying to be a part of the pilot program for rehabilitating existing buildings (Council action on July 22, 2002).

2.
Copy of letter to General Manager of PWC requesting City staff involvement in the Strategic Business Decisions Report as mentioned by Chairman Saunders during the July 22 Council meeting.

3.
Planning Department – Monthly Report for July 2002.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

The meeting adjourned at 9:17 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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